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 GREAT HANWOOD PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES of the Parish Council Meeting, convened at St Thomas’ Church Extension, Hanwood: 29th September 2015 at 7:30pm
PRESENT: 

Councillors:

M Roughan (Chairman)
J Percival (Vice Chairman)



G Lewis
R Evans (Arrived 7:33pm)
K Bromage
J Fox
Cllr R Butler (Arrived 7:35pm)

In Attendance
Caroline Higgins, Clerk 




R Dunscombe – Hanwood Village Hall Committee Chair



A Walklett - Resident
APOLOGIES:
Cllr B Bateman – holiday

Cllr G Jones – delayed at work 

	Minute Ref.
	Minute
	Proposer
/ Seconder/
Action

	15/16/45
	ATTENDANCE AND APOLOGIES:
The Chairman opened the meeting at 7:30pm
The Council received and accepted apologies from Councillor Bateman. It was noted after the meeting that Cllr Jones had also tendered his apologies, due to a delay at work but it was not reported to the meeting.

	

	15/16/46
	DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST AND REQUESTS FOR DISPENSATION:

None 
	

	15/16/47
	TO APPROVE THE MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS:
The minutes of the Annual Council meeting held on 14th July 2015 were read and accepted as a true record. 


	

	15/16/48
	PUBLIC SESSION:
At 7:35pm the Chairman suspended Standing Orders and opened the Public Session.  He invited comments from the members of the public present.

i. Public Comments: 
1. Village Hall Report - The Chairman of Hanwood Village Hall Committee stated that £900 had been raised at the Village Hall Open Day.  He reported that the Village Hall was lying 5th of 8 in the ranking for the M&S Fundraising, some 200 behind the leading project.  He expressed his disappointment at the poor response from village residents.

2. Mr Dunscombe made a statement in  response to recent concerns about dogs apparently suffering from unexplained illnesses.  He confirmed that no weed killer had been sprayed on the village hall grounds since July, and that this was a type which is safe for animals.  
Another resident commented that two dogs had been affected and that unidentified persons had been seen spraying highway verges between Brookside and the Village Hall and along the stream bank.  
Cllr Evans stated he had submitted a query to find out if Shropshire Council had carried out spraying 

G Lewis stated that the PCC had sprayed weed killer on Church Lane approximately 2 weeks earlier.  This was weed killer left over from Churchyard maintenance and was not thought to be harmful to animals.

3. Cock Inn Housing Development - Mr Walklett spoke about the proposed development and stated that the ownership of the site had been questioned.  The licensee has stated the land has been withdrawn from sale, although the planning application is still live.  Mr Walklett stated that the Parish Council had previously managed the land in the 1980s.  The Clerk responded that she could find no evidence in the minutes to confirm this.

Mr Walklett also reported that the Cock Inn is struggling financially due to the disconnection of gas, meaning they cannot offer hot food.  Cllr Evans offered to speak to the licensee and reassure her that the pub is registered as a community asset

4. Traffic speed concerns – Mr Walklett expressed his concern that buses are regularly exceeding the speed limit through Hanwood.  He stated he had reported offending vehicles to West Mercia Police.
ii. Police Report – The Clerk read highlights of the most recent written report, including details of a new Horse Watch Scheme, which is open for free registration. 

iii. Shropshire Councillor’s Report – Cllr R Evans gave the following report:

Community Speed Watch – Combined bid successful with all Hanwood sites approved.  Volunteers will be required to undertake training and commit to regular (not too frequent) attendance.

SAM.Dev – Shropshire Council cannot adopt the final document until it is returned by the Planning Inspectorate.  This is likely to be delayed until October or November.
Swimming Pool Consultation – Extended

Youth Transport – Minsterley Motors will permit students carrying a Youth Card to make multiple return journeys on 6 days each week for a 12 month period.  This brings them into line with other bus companies.

Youth Clubs – Westbury & Minsterley – New clubs, funded by Shropshire Council will start 26th October 2015.

Funding for Hanwood Youth Club – Grant funding has been approved and will be paid shortly.  This could be paid directly to the Youth Club or to the Parish Council.

The Chairman closed the public session at 7:55pm and the Council returned to Standing Orders.

	R Evans to speak to landlady of Cock Inn

	15/16/49
	PARISH MATTERS:
i) Village Hall Fundraising – The Council noted that with two days remaining, the project was not expected to win a share of the grant.
ii) Post Office Consultation – The Council recorded a range of positive comments, particularly for the proposed extension of opening hours.  The local police officer had given advice about security and the shop owner has responded by installing CCTV cameras.  It was agreed that the relocation of the pillar box was desirable and the Clerk was authorised to respond to the consultation accordingly.
iii) Hanwood NiSA – The Council reviewed the draft booklet and agreed to lead on the actions listed for the Parish Council.

	Respond favourably, request relocation of pillar box

	15/16/50
	MATTERS ARISING: 
i) Defibrillator – The Chairman declared his pecuniary interest as a director of Severnside. He then reported his willingness to attempt to progress this matter to a conclusion.
ii) Parish Paths and Bridleways – The Council expressed concern that Church Lane is still overgrown and authorised the Clerk to approach the resident of The Glen to request their hedge be cut back.
The Clerk also undertook to follow up with the Rights of Way Officer regarding the request to replace stiles with horse friendly gates.

The Council then discussed a suggestion by the Clerk that a Day of Action be organised to clear weeds and overhanging bushes from Church Lane to restore the full width of the bridleway.  It was resolved to include this in the next newsletter and call for potential volunteers.

iii) Dog Fouling – R Evans to chase up request for additional signage.
iv) A488 Litter Picking – No progress.  To be raised at meeting with Area Commissioner.
v) Memorial Garden – No visible progress.  The Council resolved to seek clarification of development intentions from Punch Taverns
	M Roughan to chase up legal agreement from Severnside
Write to The Glen
Follow up remaining issues with Countryside Access Team

Advertise ‘Day of Action’ in newsletter

Letter to Punch Taverns

	15/16/51
	TRAFFIC SAFETY: 

i) Sites of Community Led Concern - The Council noted the responses to the sites submitted.  
ii) Community Speed Watch – The Council noted that all the nominated Hanwood sites had been approved for the scheme and that volunteers can now sign up for training.  It was resolved to advertise the scheme in the next newsletter.  

iii) Safer Roads Partnership - It was noted that this scheme will not be authorised at any sites which are covered by a Community Speed Watch.  It was therefore resolved not to request enforcement from the Safer Roads Partnership whilst the Community Speed Watch is in operation.

iv) Continuous traffic surveys – The Council noted the policy of Shropshire Council to monitor traffic on each of the radial routes into Shrewsbury.

v) Line Markings – No progress.  Raise with Area Commissioner
vi) Edgebold Roundabout – Improvement works are ongoing and  an improvement to the line markings were noted but the Safety Audit is still awaited.  It was resolved that the Clerk raises the Safety Audit at the meeting with the Area Commissioner.  Cllr Evans reported that Highways England are presently refusing to meet with elected members at liaison meetings.


	Newsletter article

Area Commissioner meeting

Area Commissioner meeting

	15/16/52
	HANWOOD YOUTH CLUB:

i) LJC Grant Funding – The Council resolved that any youth funding received will be earmarked for the support of the Youth Club.  The Clerk will seek clarification that a formal application will not be required.
	

	15/16/53
	CARADOC VIEW PLAY AREA:
i) Repairs and Maintenance – The Council noted that the swing timbers had not been replaced and following an inspection, the manufacturer maintains that the timbers are not rotten.  The manufacturer has nevertheless agreed to replace the cross bar under warranty.  The Clerk undertook to obtain written evidence of the inspection for insurance purposes.
ii) Motorbike Spring Rider – The Council noted the stock valuation of £800 for this piece of equipment and unanimously authorised the Clerk to arrange repair of the vandalised spring rider at a cost of £425.00.  The Council noted that this sum is less than the £500 insurance excess and that an insurance claim is not appropriate.

iii) Options for replacement of adventure trail – The Council considered a suggestion that it considers installing outdoor gym equipment suitable for use by adults in this area.  It also considered the installation of swings suitable for toddlers.  The Clerk was asked to investigate costs and options for consideration at the November meeting. 

iv) Anti-social behaviour – The Council noted a report of violent incidents between children at the play area. 
	Clerk to arrange replacement of cross bar
Arrange repair of spring rider

	15/16/54
	PLANNING MATTERS:
i) Annual Review of Place Plan – The Council resolved to defer discussions until after the SALC Area Committee Meeting on 24th September, to which members are invited.
ii) Annual Review of Parish Action Plan – It was resolved to combine the Parish Action Plan with the Action Plan included with the Hanwood NiSA booklet.
iii) Planning Applications –
a. 15/03492/FUL – Hanwood Village Hall – Erection of entrance porch together with internal and external alterations.  – The Council resolved to support the application which will improve the sustainability of the village hall.
b. 15/02926/VAR – The Oaklands, Hanwood Bank – Variation of Condition 4 and removal of Condition 5 attached to Planning Permission 13/02920/FUL – The Council resolved to raise no objections
c. 15/03674/AMP – The Cock Inn, Hanwood (2 dwellings) – Non-material amendment to boundary. – The Council resolved to offer no objections.
d. 15/03157/FUL – Bank House, Nobold – Two storey side extension, single storey rear extension.  The Council raised no objections
e. 15/00779/REM – Development at Mousecroft Lane/Longden Road (175 dwellings) – approval of reserved matters – The Council noted the concerns recorded by Longden Parish Council, that the site layout did not provide space to permit an increase in road width in future years or provide for a footpath on the development side of Longden Road.  The Council resolved to submit comments requesting provision be made for a footpath and road widening.
iv) Planning Decisions –

a. 14/03219/FUL – Erection of 1 dwelling west of Oaklands View – Permission granted
b. 15/02340/VAR – The Oaklands, Hanwood Bank – Variation of condition 2, to add a garden room to Plot 1 and a utility to Plot 2– Permission granted
v) Planning Appeals – 

a. 14/01983/OUT – Development east of Nobold Lane, appeal number 15/02269/REF - up to 125 dwellings, (all matters reserved) – The Council noted the inquiry will commence on 6th October 2015 and is expected to last 4 days.  R Evans has lodged an objection in his capacity as local Unitary member.  

	Defer
Combine Action Plans
Supported

No objections

No objections

No objections

Submit comments requesting space for footpath and road widening on Longden Road

Noted

Noted



	15/16/55
	STREET LIGHTING:

1. Vine Close Street Lights – The Council noted that Shropshire Council is willing to accept ownership and responsibility for 5 lights on Vine Close and to take over responsibility for the Parish Council light at the junction with the Main Road.
The Council resolved to agree to transfer the Parish light to Shropshire Council if it will confirm the light will not be affected by part-night lighting.
2. Street Lighting Faults – None reported
	Clerk to seek clarification

	15/16/56
	COMMUNITY NEWSLETTER:

Items for inclusion to include:
· Proposed Day of Action on Church Lane Bridleway
· Call for volunteers for Community Speed Watch
· Call for volunteers to join new Neighbourhood Watch Group
· Pontesbury Police Station Consultation
· History Makers Website Launch
	

	15/16/57
	FINANCIAL MATTERS:

i) External Audit – The Council noted the conclusion of the audit and the changes to the provision for electors rights ins 2016, which will require the Council to set its own 30 day period for the exercise of electors rights.
ii) Grant Application – Hanwood Village Hall – The Council considered the application and supporting information and resolved unanimously to award a grant of £1,000 for village hall grounds maintenance for the period up to 31st March 2016. 
iii) Budget Review – The Council reviewed the spend on play area repairs and resolved to combine the budgets for play area repairs and play area improvements for the rest of the financial year.
iv) Electronic Banking – The Council considered a report on the options for online bank accounts fitting the Council’s Financial Regulations.  They selected Lloyds Bank Treasurers Account and authorised the Clerk to make arrangements to set up the account.
v) Confirmation of Payments – The Council unanimously approved the following payments retrospectively
Prysmian Cables & Systems 

                    Street lighting upgrades             £6,08.00
C Higgins   Clerk’s salary (Aug 2015)           £469.41
SCPS           Pensions Contributions (Aug )  £101.84
The Council resolved unanimously to approve the following new payments.
C Higgins Clerk’s Expenses to end Aug          £43.46
C Higgins Clerk’s salary (September)            £469.41

SCPS       Pensions contributions (Sept)        £101.84

Window Wipers Window Cleaning

                    Bus shelter cleaning                         £15.00
Ursula Longmore Flowers and compost for community flower boxes                                                      £49.21

Mazars LLP   External Audit Fee                   £240.00

Play Inspection Co.  Annual play area inspection

                                                                          £71.94

Hanwood Village Hall Committee Grant   £1,000.00
	Noted.
£1,000 grant approved

Play area repair and improvement budgets combined 
Open Lloyds Bank Account


	15/16/58
	COUNCIL POLICIES AND PROCEDURES:

1. Pensions Discretions Policies – The Council authorised the Clerk and any member of the Finance Committee to attend the Employer’s Meeting on 20th October.  The Council authorised the Finance Committee to review and recommend a Discretions Policy for the approval of the Council. 
2. Review of Risk Assessments - The Council agreed that the annual review of risk assessments will be undertaken at the next meeting of the Finance and General Purposes Committee in November. 

	Clerk to arrange Finance Committee meeting in early November 


	15/16/59
	TRAINING: 

The Council authorised the Clerk and Finance Committee members to attend the Employer’s Meeting on 20th October 2015 prior to reviewing and updating the Pensions Discretions Policy.

	Interested members to notify Clerk to arrange booking

	15/16/60
	CORRESPONDENCE:

The Chairman tabled a letter from The Pensions Regulator detailing the Parish Council‘s Staging Date for Auto Enrolment.  The Council noted the staging date has been set as 1 April 2016 and that notification of the scheme chosen must be declared by 1 December 2015.
	

	15/16/61
	CHEQUE SIGNING:

The Chairman and Vice Chairman signed the authorised cheques monthly payment schedule.
	

	15/16/62
	FUTURE MEETINGS: 

The date of the next meeting was confirmed as the 20th October 2015 at St Thomas’ Church Extension, to commence at 7:30pm.  

A meeting of the Finance and General Purposes Committee will be arranged in mid- November
It was resolved to change the date of the following meeting to 1st December 2015 as several members would be unavailable on 24th November.

Future meeting dates:

1st December 2015 - (Budget Discussion)

26th January 2016 – (Precept Setting)

22nd March 2016


	

	
	There being no other business, the vice chairman closed the meeting at 9:20pm
	


	
	
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	
	
	


Signed (Chairman) ……………………………………… Dated 20th October 2015


